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Abstract:

This paper will examine educational reforms which have taken
place in NSW and their impact on curriculum design, teachers
and students in Languages Other Than English (LOTE) education.

LOTE education or so called foreign language education was not
regarded as a key learning area in NSW schools until 1990. "
Having been the neglected orphans for so long, language
teachers are now to be given an important place on the school
timetable" (Eltis 1991). 

The NSW Educational reform report: Excellence and Equity
issued in 1990 has raised the profile of LOTE education and
put LOTE into one of 8 key learning areas. This has played an
important role and resulted in some significant changes in
LOTE education. The report identified public demand
(political, educational, business and community) for a raising
of the priority of LOTE in the education system. The
implementation of the report has enjoyed widespread support at
all levels of the NSW educational system. LOTE has been
supported at a state and federal political level as a priority
area in terms of the national education agenda.

Whilst emphasis has been placed on establishing curricula
which will satisfy the stated demand for LOTE into the future
much needs to be done in providing adequate teachers and
teaching resources.

I.The National Agenda and Interest in LOTE 

The teaching of Foreign languages started in 1850 in
Australia:

"By including French in the curriculum of the early colonial
secondary schools and the University of Sydney, New South
Wales educationists were imitating English practice, and in
their teaching methods, for want of an established methodology



for the teaching of modern languages, they imitated the
classics."(Wykes & King 1968)

However during the next 100 years, Australian politicians and
policy makers ignored any importance or public interest which
may have been attached to the issue of teaching and learning
so called foreign languages or modern languages; particularly

Asian languages.

The Prime Minister of the day was quoted as saying in 1949
that the society sought for Australia was one "devoid of
foreign communities" (quoted in Martin 1972:14) and by
implication, one where languages other than English were not
spoken. The president of the Australian Council of Trade
Unions in 1956 was even more explicit when he voiced the "fear
that the presence of foreigners (would) undermine our own way
of life" and went on to say that " Australian men and women
are not re-assured by hearing foreign languages spoken in
public places.(Bostock 1973:41)"(Ingram 1988:16).

The similar attitudes of linguistic chauvinism and a one
language policy (that is English) were shared among the
policy-makers in Australia's educational sectors. Those
attitudes affected greatly LOTE teachers. 

Barry Leal in a talk to senior language teachers referred to
light appearing at the "dark tunnel that the language teachers
have been traversing" and wondered whether the "light was the
end of the tunnel or an oncoming train" ( Leal, 1989, P.4). 
The first significant positive sign to affect language policy
and education, which arose from the changes in Australia's
social, political, and international situation, came in 1969
when a committee of enquiry was established to consider the
teaching of Asian languages and culture (Commonwealth Advisory
committee 1970)( Ingram 1988:17).

In 1986, the task of devising a National Policy on Languages
(NPL) was commissioned to Mr Joseph Lo Bianco by the Minister
for Education Senator Susan Ryan and the NPL was produced in
1987. In the forward of the NPL the Minister says:

"In 1984, the senate standing committee on Education and Arts
identified the national importance of language issues and the
need for a policy analysis of the kind that Mr. Lo Bianco has
now produced. His report gives us food for thought, and
opportunities for action. It is now up to the governments,
agencies and individuals to consider what route they can best
follow towards the goals that he has illuminated for us."



The National Policy on Languages (Lo Bianco 1987) argues that
resources should be made available to develop second language
skills in the community where those languages fulfil certain
principles; these being: 
    i) that language teaching/learning efforts are to be  
       harmonised with Australia's economic, national and      
       external policy goals;
   ii) that language teaching and learning efforts are to 
       enhance Australia's place in Asia and the Pacific and 
       its capacity to fulfill its role as a full and active 
       member of world forums;
  iii) that they play an important role as a major community 
       language.

The National Policy on Languages identified nine languages as
Australia's priority languages other than English. They are

Arabic, Chinese, French, German, Greek, Indonesian/Malay,
Italian, Japanese and Spanish. These combine Australia's
external needs and domestic needs in a realistic way. The
languages which particularly require promotion from this
group, due to presently inadequate resource levels are
Chinese; Japanese; Indonesian/Malay. 

All these languages also offer literacy and cultural prospects
to their learners in addition to being justified because they
are languages of national, regional and/or international
importance to Australia.
( Lo Bianco 1987:149)

The National language policy "explicitly declares that the
study of at least one language in addition to English ought to
be an expected part of the educational experience of all
Australian students, ideally continuously throughout the years
of compulsory education. In addition, the policy advocates
strongly that all educational planners embrace this objective
and aim for students in every Australian schools to be offered
soundly-based, continuous and serious programs for learning a
second language. In addition, this policy seeks to ensure that
languages used in Australian community and those languages of
major importance to Australia's future figure prominently
among the languages offered overall. "(Lo Bianco 1987:120)

The National Policy on Languages set up clear goals and
directions for LOTE education, in particular emphasis on the
importance of Asian language teaching. 

The significance of the National Policy on Languages is that



it recognises the importance of Australian languages not just
one language - English; the importance of Aboriginal and
Torres Strait Islander languages; Asian languages. It also
uses the term of Languages Other Than English (LOTE) instead
of Foreign languages. It recognise the importance of the
maintenance of the language of all Australians.

Three Federal programs took place after the NPL :

    1. Australian Second Language Learning Program (ASLLP)     
       1988 -  1991.

This program led to Australian Language Levels Project (ALLP)
which provides all states with curriculum framework for all
languages (K-12)
    
    2. The Asian Studies Program(ASP) 1988-

The objectives of this program are i) to provide all
Australian children access to study of Asian languages by the
year 2000; ii) to ensure that the study of Asia becomes part
of the core program in Australian schools by 1995.
    
    3. National Assessment framework for languages at Senior   
       secondary level (NaFlassL)

This is a curriculum and assessment framework for languages in

year 11 and 12 based on the Australian Language Levels
Guidelines.

In 1990, DEET released the policy discussion (Green) paper
entitled The Language of Australia: Discussion paper on an
Australian Literacy and Language policy for 1990s. It
generated considerable interest and debate among language and
literacy teachers, researchers and administrators, business
and industry groups, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander
groups and ethnic communities. A total of 343 submissions was
received. (Australia's Language:The Australia Language and
Literacy Policy. 1991:3)

By 1989 positive approaches to learning Asian languages are
represented by Professor Ingleson in his report "Asia in
Australian Higher Education 1989" where he pointed out "The
study of Asia and its languages matters because we are
Australians, located in a specific geopolitical environment
and linked through trade, migration, investment and tourism to
Asia in a way profoundly different from any other western
country."



Interaction between Australian and Asian countries is of
increasing importance to Australia, economically, politically
and culturally. Within its relationships, Australia needs to
develop great knowledge of the dynamics of Modern Asian
countries - through their languages, social structures,
economies and indigenous cultural traditions. Both the
national and state language policies emphasise Asian languages
and play a very significant role in the teaching and learning
of Asian language in NSW schools.

Since 1989, the national and state governments have formulated
policies to promote LOTE teaching and learning in the
educational sector. This national educational reform has
impacted on curriculum design and development, LOTE teachers
and students in primary and secondary schools. The following
paper will examine them in turn.

II. The Impact on LOTE Curriculum - NSW Curriculum Reform:   
    Excellence and Equity

In 1989, the NSW government and the Minister for Education
commissioned working party produced the document: NSW
Curriculum Reform: Excellence and Equity. It set out 6 key
learning areas for primary schools and 8 key learning areas
for secondary school curriculum. Both of these sets of key
learning areas included LOTE. This document also set up clear
guidelines for what, why, when, where and how to implement the
policy and reform.

Why study languages?

Excellence and Equity indicates for economic and cultural
needs."Priorities do have to be established and basis for the
difficult choices will be a balance of Australia's strategies,
cultural and economic needs and availability of trained
teachers.

What languages?

Priority Languages:

The 12 priority languages that will be taught in NSW schools
are: 
     Arabic                    
     Chinese (Mandarin)
     French
     German



     Indonesian
     Italian
     Japanese
     Korean 
     Modern Greek
     Russian
     Spanish
     Vietnamese 

This is a large group of languages. The working party
recommended that, in the short term, particular effort should
be focused on six of these languages (Japanese, Chinese,
Korean Indonesian, Russian and Spanish)(1989:43).

Other languages:

There are 28 languages available for study at the HSC level
and 26 at the School Certificate. (1989:44).

When to study languages?

It has been argued that language study should begin in the
primary years of schooling and continue to year 10 or 12. With
Australia's current economic difficulties however, we have no
chance of finding the additional resources to provide for the
compulsory study of other languages across both primary and
secondary. This could only be contemplated as a very long-term
goal. The government's goal is for every student to have
access to two years of language study in the junior secondary
school and for substantially greater number of students than
at present to pursue in-depth, specialist study of priority
languages throughout their whole secondary
schooling.(1989:42).

While the government schools system will be encourage to phase
in implementation from 1991, the study of a language for one
year (around 100 hours) will become mandatory for the School
Certificate for the 1996 year 7 cohort (that is, for the 1999
School certificate).(1989:43)

Where in NSW schools?

Excellence and Equity suggested individual secondary schools
or clusters both in primary and secondary schools; saturday
schools of community languages, distance education schools and
ethnic schools should all take on the task of LOTE teaching
and learning.



How?

Proposed strategies for making LOTE available to all students
in NSW were:

1. Schools within clusters will make co-operative arrangements
if numbers of language teachers are insufficient.

2. New audio-visual technology will make possible learning
through distance education, in particular for rural areas.

3.Specialist language schools as Centres of Excellence in
language teaching which are designed to cater for students who
want to study several languages.

4.Co-operative arrangements between government and non-
government schools.     

In late 1989 and early 1990 there were 10 regional language
planning consultants appointed by the government to plan for
implementation of 100 hours compulsory language study by 1996
in NSW schools. Since 1989 there have been some dramatic
changes in language education,in terms of curriculum design
and development, particularly in Asian language teaching. The
10 language consultants have been working hard assisting
regions in developing school strategic plans and in the
implementation of regional policy in language education. 

The curriculum design for Asian languages is obviously seeking
to meet Australian economic future in Asia. Particularly
Japanese has been promoted as a vocational course in schools.
The surveys distributed to students who are currently studying
Japanese confirmed that a lot of parents encourage their
children to study Japanese because they can get a good job in
the future. In 1991 the board of studies NSW introduced a
tourist option in Jap
anese for HSC, and the same course will be available for
Chinese in 1993. This option has built up the
high expectation of students and their parents that if the
students have studied Japanese or Chinese through their school
years then they will be able to work in the tourist industry.
Of course this option study in an Asian language will provide
a kind of basis for their future employment. However we must
face the fact that when students finish year 12 study in
Japanese or Chinese they are still illiterate. They have only
had a taste of the language they have studied. When we look at
the Year 11 and year 12 Japanese syllabus students are
required to study 165 characters which is the equvelant of a 
7-year-old Japanese child in their second year of study.   



Whilst several new syllabuses will be ready to use in 1993.
There are not enough suitable resources available for teachers
to use. Japanese teachers teaching year 11 and 12 are already
facing the problem this year, because there is no textbook
suitable to meet the requirement of the new syllabus.  

III.  IMPACT on LOTE Teachers: Meeting the challenges

"So, having been the neglected orphans for so long, language
teachers are now to be given an important place on the school
timetable." " There are many in language teaching circles who
have argued hard and long for languages to become a compulsory
part of the core in schools. They now have their wish" (Eltis
1991,P11).

Most LOTE teachers welcome the new challenge. They agree that
"if we don't get the language learning business straightened
out pretty soon we are going to have major problems in this 
country. And we may not get a second chance." " it can be
fairly stated that a major goal is to have more Australians
involved in language learning at school so that we end up with
a bigger pool of language-proficient citizens in our community
able to make a significant contribution to Australian life as
we move into the 2000s. This means that language teachers
regardless of the language they teach, are seen as having a
vital role to play in securing this country's future, and not
just economic sense"(Eltis 1991,p4).

The state government's policy of compulsory LOTE teaching
means a high demand for teachers of LOTE in general and, in
particular, teachers of Asian languages. In NSW current
avenues of teacher supply available to meet the demand for
teachers of LOTE include:
      . graduates from teacher training institutions
      . teachers from other states
      . teachers returning to the workforce
      . overseas trained teachers
      . native speakers
      . retraining programs

Teacher supply is inadequate. In 1989 there were 57 Japanese
teachers, and in 1992 there are about 380 teachers teaching
Japanese in NSW secondary schools. 

The University of Sydney and Macquarie University have only
had 41 graduates trained to teach Japanese since 1989. Some
non-government schemes have employed teachers without formal



qualification. Present Japanese language teacher supply will
not meet current demand. A survey among 70 students currently
doing their final year in the BA degree in Japanese in the
school of Asian Studies at The University of Sydney indicates
few who would like to be Japanese teachers because they lack
confidence in the four skills of Japanese language competence
especially in oral skills. Among 18 student teachers currently
doing the Diploma in Education course in the Faculty of
Education  only four of them have been to Japan. They are much
more confident than those who have not been to Japan. This
lack of confidence in teacher training is a serious matter,
for teaching is largely a matter of confidence, and the system
of teacher training does not create confidence either in
potential teachers or outgoing teachers. There is something
radically wrong, even if much of the training is very good.
How can we attract more Japanese language students to become
teachers?  And how can we produce confidence in the ability to
be a Japanese teacher? 

Some government schools are using teachers who are not
qualified in the language they are teaching.  Marriott (1992)
has done surveys which "distributed to all schools teaching
Japanese confirmed that in order to meet the shortage of
teachers of Japanese, a number of currently employed teachers
had taken some kind of retraining program in the language".
The term `retraining' is commonly employed to describe this
process, though strictly speaking, it is not an appropriate
term as teachers may continue to teach other subjects as well.
Many teachers engaged in this retraining are teachers of
European languages, often French or German, but a few
respondents were previously non-language teachers coming from
a variety of other subject areas. She confirmed "that just
over thirty per cent of teachers of Japanese who responded to
the survey have completed a major or minor in the language".
She has estimated "that about one-half (or more) of current
teachers of Japanese recently have taken, or else are currenly
undertaking, some sort of retraining initiative".

Pre-service education of primary teachers is totally
inadequate to meet current demands for Asian language teaching
in NSW. In the Hunter region 60 out of 200 primary schools are
teaching Japanese. Some secondary trained teachers have begun
teaching Japanese in primary school and found that they know
very little about primary teaching. The enthusiasm of parents
and community is inevitable. Teachers volunteer to retrain
themselves to meet the demand. The pity is in our language
teacher education  institutions there are also inadequate
primary teacher programmes to meet the demand.



  
Modern technology has been introduced on a limited scale to
assist in overcoming the resource problems outlined. In
Metropolitan south west region a telelearning program has been
introduced. One teacher of Chinese based at Miller Technology
High School is teaching this program. There are three schools
participating with about 30 students. Each school has
telelearning equipment, one Olivetti computer, one television
screen, a telephone with a loudspeaker, a fixed video type
camera,an electronic palette and electronic pen with which to
write messages on the screen. Chinese lessons are transmitted
to each school three times a week -  Tuesday morning is a mass
lecture transmitted to the 3 sites simultaneously. One other
lesson is spent with the supervisor at the school along with
revision or practice work. Therefore each school has 4 periods
per week of Chinese, three transmitted by telelearning and one
with the supervisor. Students are in year 9 taking Chinese as
an elective for the school certificate. The text book used is
"Ni Hao" published in Queensland university. A camp is being
organised for the students later in this year so they can
practice writing script, meet each other and participate in
Chinese activities. The Chinese teacher visits each school
about once per month. The students have been on an excursion
to a Chinese restaurant. This program will be evaluated later
this year.

In some regions every school is now offering students an Asian
language. 100 hours implementation has already become
compulsory and development towards 200 hours of language study

is occurring. The language consultants have also assisted
regions in the developing of specific programs, such as
telelearning in Chinese. They plan coherent regional programs
for the professional development of teachers from primary
school teachers to year 12. In the Hunter region the language
consultants have helped the region to liaise with Newcastle
University and TAFE to design special courses for teachers of
Japanese. They have recently brought a course to TAFE of
Japanese for primary school teachers. It will start from next
semester for 36 hours. There are 40 primary teachers who will
participate in the course.

IV. Impact On Students: Benefits for individual learners

The Working Party responsible for developing the NSW State
Language Policy produced a succinct rationale for language
learning, carefully delineating advantages for all learners of
language other than English. Two important functions were
described for language programs in schools:



- they provide the means by which students of language  
  backgrounds other than English can develop a high level of   
  proficiency in the languages spoken in the home and in the   
  community. This is relatively efficient way of ensuring that 
  there are enough bilingual people with the level of          
   linguistic competence needed to meet Australia's external   
   and domestic language requirements; 

- they provide opportunities for students to learn new         
  languages. such provision must take into account national    
  needs, individual interests and preferences, and available   
  resources.

In terms of value to individual learners, the following
general goals were specified: the study of a LOTE forms an
important aspect of students' learning, contributing to growth
in the following areas:

- cognitive development
- aesthetic development
- social development
- affective development

Language study can lead to direct understanding of the culture
of which the languages are an expression; Language study
offers personal and social benefits.

The significant advantage of learning Asian languages is that
Australia is located at the foot of Asia. The  geographical
location provides great opportunities for our Australian
school students to have easier access to the language as well
as the culture which they are studying. They can see real
logic in studying such languages. Asia is almost part of their
everyday life. They can see tourists coming from Asian
countries, hear  Asian language spoken in shops, taste
different Asian food. Even more they can travel with their
teachers to visit their sister schools in Asia to experiment
in using the language they have just learned. They can also

write to their pen friends, write to their sister schools and
host families in Asia. From time to time they can welcome
their friends from sister schools to visit them and host their
Asian friends at home. Learning an Asian language need not be
with tears but can be a lot of fun. There are now many
exciting things for our high school students to learn about
Asian languages and culture which their parents or older
brothers and sisters did not have the opportunity of learning.



According to the Board of Studies statistics in 1992:  
   Students studying LOTE In NSW Secondary Schools
              (Year 10 and Year 12)
-------------------------------------------------------
Languages                Year 10        Year 12
---------------------------------------------------------
Arabic                     490          356
---------------------------------------------------------
Chinese                    284          583
--------------------------------------------------------
French                    4722         1756
--------------------------------------------------------
German                    2402          999
--------------------------------------------------------
Italian                   1276          724
--------------------------------------------------------
Indonesian                 474          235
--------------------------------------------------------
Japanese                  3501         1324
--------------------------------------------------------
Korean                       4            0
--------------------------------------------------------
Russian                      7           37
--------------------------------------------------------
Spanish                    236          335
---------------------------------------------------------
Vietnamese                 132          340
---------------------------------------------------------
Total                    13528         6689

There are also 2672 students studying Asian Social studies in
Year 10

The above only shows students studying the school certificate
in year 10 and Higher school certificate in Year 12. It
doesn't include students studying LOTE from year 7 to year 9,
and year 11. It also indicates that French is still the most
popular foreign language in schools. However Japanese has
become the second most popular foreign language in schools.
Comparing the figures between year 10 and year 12, we can see
that students studying LOTE in year 10 is double that of year
12. In comparison in 1988, there were only 51 schools. The 2
Unit Z HSC candidates more than doubled - 135 per cent
increase - over the two years from 1989 to 1991.

V. Conclusions

The National Policy on Languages has provided a framework
which has resulted in current action being taken by each of



state and federal education departments for the development of
identified priority languages, in particular, Japanese. The
action at senior department level through to the classroom has
been very positive as demonstrated by the numbers of schools
teaching Asian languages. This change in LOTE education has
occurred since Lo Bianco' policy document issued in 1987. The
policy continues to enjoy support from academics, politicians,
principals, teachers, community and business. One can only say
the prospects for teaching LOTE in Australian schools are
bright. From my own experience and observation I have seen
more and more graduates emerge from the school system to
continue studying Asian languages at universities.

I believe that there is generally a very positive attitude
towards the teaching of school students LOTE. Just as
Professor Charlesworth describes "the renaissance of interest
in the study of languages in Australia."(1988). The Language
policy has been implemented effectively in NSW schools. In the
Metropolitan East region of 59 government schools, 58 schools
are teaching LOTE and almost every school is teaching
Japanese. The policy of 100 hours language study as compulsory 
in year 8 has been implemented from 1992. In Hunter region 40
secondary schools all teach Japanese. It is compulsory for
students in Year 8 to study Japanese for one year around 100
hours. Now teachers are working on 200 hours or more to
encourage students to keep continuity. 

The National Policy on Languages has enjoyed widespread
support at the national level as a priority area in terms of
the national educational agenda.

However there are some problems which should be addressed. 
In the educational system there are still some negative
attitudes which do not support LOTE education. 

NSW opposition spokesman on Education Mr Aquilina has said
research showed it took 800 hours to reach fluency in European
languages and about 2000 hours for Japanese or Chinese." I
don't agree with his view. Research should be done to indicate
what students can learn in the 100 or 200 hours. If this were
known quality LOTE teaching would be provided aimed at
avoiding "wasting educational time".

Teacher education authorities have an explicit responsibility
to ensure the preparation of all teachers (Lo Bianco 1987).
The lack of support and research in LOTE teacher education is
still a big problem. Further research should be done to
evaluate the effectiveness of retrained teachers over the past
years.



Teacher education institutions should attract more Asian
language graduates to do diploma in education in order to meet
current demands. DEET should offer more scholarship for Asian
language graduates who take the course of diploma in
Education.

Despite the change in attitude to language teaching and

curriculum design bought about by the National Policy on
Languages and Excellence and Equity the impact on schools has
not reached the desired levels. Lack of qualified teachers and
teaching resources have caused great concern in schools.

Ingram (1992) indicates "the opportunities for language
teaching and for language teachers have never been greater,
and ...the importance of language skills to society has never
been more acute". As teacher educators, we must meet the
challenges and support LOTE education.
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